ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 44

January 05, 2010 

FROM:   John Hoffmann

HAPPY NEW YEAR FROM MAYOR DALTON:  Can you picture anything sadder…you have been fired by Mayor Dalton and the Board of Aldermen, you escape for an hour or so you are watching cable TV.  Then who pops up on your TV as part of a Charter Communications promotion having mayors from all over the St. Louis area give greetings?  None other than Mayor Jon Dalton wishing you a very Happy New Year!    

FIRST MONEY SENT TO FORMER EMPLOYEES:  As a result of Bill McClellan’s columns, a couple from Thornhill Estates, who told me they weren’t aware of my newsletter, mailed three $100 AmEx gift cards to me  and asked that I forward them to the laid off employees. 

If anyone else is interested, there is a checking account open at the Lindell Bank in Glendale under the name, Citizens for Fairness in Town and Country.   Anyone interested can send a check to me for any amount and the funds in the account will be divided evenly among the three laid-off city workers.  My address is 13309 Manor Hill Rd St Louis MO 63131.  Currently there is $300 in the account.   

TOPPING ROAD CONSTURCTION: If you are wondering what is going on the former home of Dr. Kahn on Topping Road…construction is underway on a new house.  However, the current new residents will remain in the existing house until the new one is built in front of it. Upon completion of the new home, the original house will be torn down. 

Also MSD will be doing a sanitary sewer project along the south end of Topping Road on both sides of the street later this year.    

FINDING THE NEWS IN THE CITY’S NEWSLETTER: It can be tough at times!  

The mayor writes that our property taxes remained at zero in 2009, like he had something to do with it.  It had to remain at zero during a reassessment year due to new state legislation passed in Jefferson City.     (You could only increase a certain percentage in a reassessment year.  Do the math…any percentage of zero is still zero!) 

COVER CLAIM…QUESTIONABLE AT BEST!  HOW MUCH IS THE $1.5M LONGVIEW ADDITION REALLY BEING USED?:    In the Fall issue of the city newsletter there was an entire page dedicated to advertising the facility for rent.  In that issue a headline proclaimed ANNIVERSARY PARTIES GALORE.  I later asked Park Director Anne Nixon exactly what her definition of “Galore” was. 

Here is what I had in my September 20 Newsletter and Anne’s reply:

I am up at Longview on a regular basis and have not seen a Galore of anything at the Longview House.  This caused me to ask Anne what number constitutes “Parties Galore.”  The answer is the number THREE.    

“Galore: in abundance.  When the article was written, anniversaries were 100% of the parties held for a total of three.  I was borrowing one of your tools-creative writing for affect!”…so wrote Anne, who made me laugh and tells me that she apparently reads this newsletter. 

AND NOW:  The cover of the current city newsletter is in the words of Ralphie from a Christmas Story, “Nothing but a lousy commercial.”  The newsletter extols how “residents are excited about this new space.”  Yes, they are so excited there were exactly FOUR rentals for December, including one week night and a couple for business parties.  It was dark on New Year’s Eve. Let’s face it; this facility is going to cost us lots and lots of money to maintain from now on. 

I know that some elected officials wanted to believe there would be a huge demand for the Longview space.  However, I pointed out the facility is a white elephant in the spring and summer when valet parking has to be used due to limited parking because of heavy park use. Also many residents belong to clubs or if they are not having a party at their homes are going to want to rent a facility that holds more than 100 people.   The folks with rose color glasses have hired a part time city employee to book parties.  She is an excellent employee, however, at some point we have to admit there is not a big demand for what we have to offer.           

THE BUDGET ARTICLE BY JON DALTON:  Someone called me last month and mentioned she called the mayor’s admin aide (secretary for us older folks) and mentioned she needed some information not in “John Hoffmann’s newsletter.”  She reports that she was immediately informed that you cannot believe anything you read in “that.”   Here is something you can believe in the Mayor’s budget statement….”The General Fund Reserves Remain at Historic Levels”…so we have laid-off three loyal employees. 

NEW INVISIBLE BUSINESSES:  The mayor writes, “Moreover, several of the “big box” stores that were vacated in the Manchester Meadows are being filled after months of work by many interests, including the city that has endeavored over the last few years to support desirable and measured development to bring value to our community,” wrote Mayor Dalton.

First of all let’s count the empty boxes at Manchester Meadows…1) Linens and Things, (perhaps should have been named Liens and Things at least during their bankruptcy) 2) PetsMart 3) Wal-Mart.  I find it difficult to believe that the shopping center owner, Inland, has all of them leased. One would be good news.  However as of 12/30/09 there were no signed contracts on any of them.  

I am not sure exactly what the city has done to get new tenants at Manchester Meadows. Besides the three empty box stores there are plenty of empty small stores.  We have done nothing to allow directory signs on Manchester for the small merchants, saying Inland should ask for variances. Small businessmen told me that Inland wanted to increase their monthly rent if they got their name on a directory sign.  

Years ago the city did nothing but fight Wal-Mart’s request to open the store to 24 hours a day.  We also did not encourage an expansion of the existing store to a Super Wal-Mart. 

Inland is no better. While complying with city requirements for trees they planted one directly in front of the Home Depot Sign on Manchester.  Both the Wal-Mart and Home Depot signs on Manchester were so small that the Speedy Car Wash sign across the street in unincorporated St. Louis County is almost double in size.  We are not even letting our businesses compete with the ones across the street. 

BUYERS BEWARE:  Speaking of Manchester Meadows…the custom bath and kitchen business owned by John D. Huhn doing business as Homeworks has an interesting history.  The mayor was quick in 2008 to point out this new tenant at Manchester Meadows as an example of things turning around.

Homeworks filed for bankruptcy protection on 7/28/09 from creditors who had filed 17 lawsuits against the company for failure to pay bills.  Included in the lawsuits were three from the Division of Employment Security with judgments for not paying employment taxes, plus Inland for failure to pay rent.  

However if you check the owner John D. Huhn, who lives on Frontenac Forest in Frontenac, you are buried under all the lawsuits listing him as a defendant. He has at least 29 lawsuits filed against him for non-payment, dating back to 1991.  Two judgments against him in 2008 resulted in judgments for $759,127 and $189,000 according to information on Missouri case.net.      

Huhn is looking at a number of trials coming up in 2010 according to case files. 

TOWN AND COUNTRY CROSSING:  Mayor Dalton writes about “anticipated new openings at Town and Country Crossing.”  Two women’s clothing stores just opened. (The Ink Stop just went vacant.) I hope they do well.  But in this economy a Goodwill store would likely do more business, even here in prestigious Town and Country.  However with all the empty storefronts in Town and Country Crossing, keep in mind they did not even finish building the place.  There is empty ground at the east end of the Target strip that was supposed to be a Mini-Anchor.  The same is true from the area next to the pond.             

THE ANSWER IS THE NUMBER 7:  In this issue Mayor Dalton has his mug in just 7 photos, but had an impressive four photos on one page!  The mayor has a big smile while standing next to the former president of Pakistan (who seized power in a military coup) who had a rather stone like look on his face.  

CITY GIVES FREE AD TO WHOLE FOODS AND APPARENTLY THE FINGER TO LONG TIME TAXPAYERS STRAUBS AND SCHNUCKS:  On page 15 of the Winter Newsletter we gave a nice ½ page ad (under the guise of a public event announcement) to Whole Foods for their December events designed to suck shoppers into their store.  Of course Straubs and Schnucks that been paying taxes to Town and Country for 27 years got nothing.  Neither manager of the two stores is very happy about it either.  

THE LAST 2009 LIST OF BILLS:  Here are a few things in the last list of bills we had to pay in 2009:

TAKING THE FERRY:  There was a $30 charge to a police captain for using the Grafton Ferry!  It turns out the captain and other officers who live in St. Charles County were going to a two-day seminar at Pere Marquette State Park and instead of taking Highway 94 to Highway 367 and then across the Mississippi River bridge.  Of course this is at the same time the police department is laying off employees, but we have money for officers to take the scenic Grafton Ferry.  I guess coming from the East Coast where there are bridge, ferry and tunnel tolls that many of us used on a daily basis that came out of our pockets.  It was just part of getting to work. So I had a problem with this. I still have a Maryland Easy Pass scanner on my windshield that has $12 left on it. 

Normally as a police officer your day begins at the location of your assignment.  I would not usually comment on a police captain spending $30 on a ferry.  But we are laying off police employees.  If the officers wanted to take a short cut, they need to pay for it.    

DEER CONTROL COSTS GO UP:  don’t think for a minute that the deer control costs were $150,000.  Tens of thousands were added on top of that in legal fees.  Now a bill for $8,960 from John’s Butcher Shop for processing killed deer for the Share the Harvest charity has just been paid.  Plus we paid police officers to provide oversight during the operation.  

I CAN SEE CLEARLY NOW:  I was a little surprised to see a $725 bill from a professional window cleaning company to wash the windows at the Longview Farmhouse and the glass doublewide.  I was told that the windows in the original farmhouse had NEVER BEEN WASHED since we bought the property. While I can see hiring someone to wash all the glass we have constructed there, I am a little surprised our janitor at city hall could not handle this job even if we spent several hundred dollars to buy him the equipment, it could be money saved in the long run.     

$293.07 FOR LAFAYETTE MAYORS:  The same month we were laying off employees we dropped $293 to host the Lafayette mayors at the Marriott Hotel. The Lafayette area used to be Ellisville, parts of Chesterfield, Wildwood and Eureka…how Town and Country got annexed into Lafayette is beyond me.    

WHAT A DIFFERENCE A YEAR MAKES:  Here is a blurb from my November 29, 2008 Newsletter.

NEW PHONES:  We also passed an ordinance for a new telephone system.  I read the material on the new digital system which included automated answering capabilities. 

This caused me to ask in the work session if this meant when we called city hall we would no longer hear, “City of Town and Country this is Kim how can I help you?”  That would be a deal breaker for me it we got “If you know your party’s number you may dial it at any time.”  (That message always confused me. You really can not dial it…you have to punch it. If you are on a dial phone you can do nothing but hang on.)  I was assured the city was keeping its live receptionist to answer the phone. 

Total cost for a new phone system…$59,000 plus $4,900 annual maintenance and that was low bid!        

Less than a year later the city administrator who assured me that the receptionist position would not be eliminated…eliminated the position. 

SECOND BIGGEST DISAPPOINTMENT IN 2009:  IN 2008 a number of citizens along with the president of the Board of Aldermen (Fred Meyland-Smith) showed up at the Public Works Commission that I chaired.  They complained about how unsafe it was to cross the street while using the sidewalk along Clayton Road and trying to get to Longview Park.  They were right! 

Motorists using Mason Ridge as a short cut were running the stop sign at Mason Ridge and Clayton Roads.  Drivers would look left and if no cars were approaching on Westbound Clayton, they would run the stop sign, without ever looking to their right to see if someone was about to cross the street. 

Fred counted 100 cars one day and 70 ran the stop sign.  Our police chief said that our crack police department was unable to do anything about.  

I suggested from the beginning that we install stop signs and Ped Crossing signs on both sides on Mason Ridge at Clayton.  When someone pushed a walked button the signs would flash with red LED lights embedded in them. These are being used in Louisville and Boulder. We should also put up signs saying stop sign violations are doubled. 

Fred was upset and wanted to spend a couple thousand bucks for our traffic engineer to study the situation.  The expert agreed with me.  Then Alderwoman Lynn Wright was upset that I would suggest we double a traffic fine.  (When we agreed to double the fines for speeding on I-64 at Mason, Lynn was okay with that.) 

We did nothing in 2009 to make this intersection safer nor has any enforcement been done to reduce the violations.  We will hand out $5,000 to Bellerive Country Club Grounds, but we say heck to people trying to walk to our park! 

(For more details check Newsletter 19 Feb 28, 2009 on the website, johnhoffmann.net.)


TOP TEN WASTES OF MONEY IN 2009:

#10  $660 to Professional Photographer to take pictures of Cops. 

#9    $260 for Refrigerator magnets to promote recycling that you cannot recycle

#8    3-Way Tie: Legal Fees for Architectural Review Board (Why have an ARB at all?)

       The Parks Master Plan Update calling for an amphitheater & water slide at Longview

        and a soccer field and farmers market at Drace park  

        $10,000 for the Town and Country Symphony during a recession

#7    Beautification Grants during a recession and revenue deficit

#6    Hiring of our just trained Parks worker as a Police Officer who after $20,000 in training 

        Quit the police department

#5-#3 various projects associated with the Longview Farmhouse and Greenhouse…eh…I 

         mean glass double-wide…eh…I meant to say, glass Conference Center

#2     $75,000 in deer hysterectomies

#1     $101,000 in raises while firing three employees due to a budget deficit                        

#10  $660 EMPLOYEE PHOTOS:  In February we paid $660 to a professional photographer to take portraits of the employees of the police department.  The police department has quite a bit of photography equipment and takes portraits on a daily basis that are called mug shots, but officers are not proficient enough to take photos of fellow employees.  Ten months later we have had three police employees resign or retire and we fired two due to budget cuts. 

#9    $260 for refrigerator magnets. The mayor’s new Green Team spent $260 for 1000 magnetic refrigerator magnets to encourage recycling.  Ironically you cannot recycle the magnets and they don’t stick to most high-end refrigerators found in Town and Country houses. 

#8  Three Way Tie…$7,500-plus in legal Fees to Defend Architectural Review Board…$20,000 for the SWT Parks & Trails Update…$10,000 Town and Country Symphony:  

Mayor Dalton is very proud of his Architectural Review Board and the rules that would stymie anyone from the Frank Lloyd Wright school-of-architecture of ever building a house in Town and Country.  This is a completely unneeded board.  The Westmoor Place subdivision recently sued the city concerning an adverse ruling by the ARB.  Legal costs to date for the city have been in excess of $7,500.

The $20,000 to the SWT Design Company for updating the parks master Plan seems like quite a waste of money.  SWT made such recommendations as to build an amphitheater at Longview Park, add a water park feature at Longview Park and pave part of the park to add parking to support the additions.  This was not a big hit with the neighbors to the park that were sold on the fact that Longview would be a Passive Park.  SWT also recommended a Farmers’ Market and a soccer field at Drace Park. Again, Drace does not have the parking to support either additions and is another passive neighborhood park that abuts numerous homes. 

$10,000 to the Town and Country Symphony during a recession when we knew darn well we were going to take $1.5m to $2m hits in sales tax and telephone tariff revenues was simply irresponsible.  This money could have easily been used to try and keep us from laying off employees on January 1. 

#7 $25,000 in Beautification Grants:  2009 started with no money budgeted for Beautification Grants.  We then began issuing grants still with no money specifically budgeted for the grants.  Next halfway through the year the Board of Aldermen did budget more than $20,000 for the grants. By November we were well aware of large budget shortfalls in 2010 and that the mayor wanted to fire three employees, but we went ahead and handed out $10,000 more in grants.  One of the subdivisions to get a grant was the Bellerive Country Club Grounds.  At the same time we are throwing three employees under the bus, we give 5-grand to some of the wealthiest people in St. Louis.                

#6 HIRING OF JORDAN GEIST BY POLICE DEPARTMENT:  Jordan Geist worked as our Parks laborer.  In the course of that job Town and Country sent Jordan to arborist schools and he obtained a certification level and then joined the International Society of Arborists.  However Jordan did not like his job that much and applied for an open police officer position and was hired in January of 2009. 

For decades Town and Country had only hired already trained officers with at least several years experience as a cop.  The entire command staff had worked elsewhere when hired.  Jordan was an exception to a 25-year rule.  The same week we renewed his $105 membership for International Society of Arborists, we hired him as a cop. 

We paid him an annual salary of $37,500 during the six months that he attended the police academy.  Upon graduation from the academy his salary jumped up to $48,000.  Then 11 months after he was hired, he quit.  We had not required him to sign a contract to replay the costs of his training if he quit within three years that is standard in the police business. 

#5-#3 Longview Farmhouse:  This is nothing but a MONEY PIT.  In fact back in 2007 when they broke ground for the glass double-wide addition I was there with $1.25 in change in my hand.  I wanted to be the first person to throw some money down a hole at the Longview Farmhouse.  This “Conference Center” was built with no studies showing who would actually use this place.  It turns out that other than subdivision meetings and meetings for the excessive number of commissions created by Mayor Dalton, very few people want to use the “Conference Center.” The ribbon to the “Conference Center” was cut by Mayor Dalton (with lots of photos for the newsletter) in September of 2008.  However we did not rent it out to anyone until June of 2009.  By early this fall only three residents throwing anniversary had leased the place out. 

Why no interest?  There are lots of reasons; including parking is not available before 8pm from April through September.  Valet parking must be hired, as the parking lot must be made available to park users before Center patrons. 

Here are some other Farmhouse expenses in 2009:

A party planner/scheduler was hired part time to the tune of $28,000 a year to rent the place.  In December, the top party month of the year the place was rented four times and was dark on New Year’s Eve. 

A $37,000 sidewalk and patio repair was done. The brick patio was grossly unsafe when the city bought the place.  Being made safe somehow was not in the plans when the addition was built, despite there being doors and a walkway leading to it from the conference/party center. 

Next the woman who runs the Mason Ridge Garden club pushed hard for a decorative sidewalk to be built from the front of the house around the east side to the unsafe patio.  Alderwoman Lynn Wright introduced not a bill, as required by city law, but a no-bid resolution to have a company build a flagstone walkway to the unsafe patio for $25,000.  Flagstone is not exactly the material you want when putting down as surface that would likely be used by people with disabilities, such as people using canes, walkers and wheelchairs.  I got this killed based on the no-bid aspect which was illegal.

Next they came back with the $37,000 plan that included the patio repair and also a brick sidewalk instead of a basic utilitarian concrete sidewalk.  Actually they built a concrete sidewalk but then paid to build a brick one on top of it. 

$6,111 in Architect fees paid six months after the ribbon was cut opening the “Conference Center.”

THE UTILITY BILLS for a glass building were just as you would expect.  The A/C costs are high in the summer and the heating is expensive in the winter.  This should not have been a big surprise.  We have the same issues at our energy inefficient fire station.  In 2010 we will be using over $50,000 from the 2009 budget to fix the roof, tuck-pointing and window repair or replacement of the Longview Farmhouse. Why we did not spend this money when the building was closed for construction of the glass double-wide is a mystery for the ages.   

#2 $75,000 for DEER HYSTERECTOMIES:  We just spent $75,000 to sterilize female deer.  In Mason Valley where the largest amount of deer in the city exist all we did was provide sterilization and did not intentionally kill any deer.  As elected representatives to watch over tax dollars, we have paid between $750 and $1000 to perform operations on deer that will later get hit by cars and killed.  We also failed to protect our citizens from injury in deer-car crashes and in the spread of lyme disease by not significantly reducing the number of deer.   By only killing 110 deer and sterilizing 100 out of a herd of over 1,000 deer, we will still see an increase in the deer population in the late spring of 2010 when several hundred fawns are born. On Sunday on while driving on Topping Estates I saw 10 does. None of them were wearing a green collar indicating they had been sterilized. They represent 20 new fawns by June. 

We have eliminated deer control funding from the 2010 budget against the advice of experts so in effect we actually wasted the $175,000 to $200,000 spent in 2009 on deer control.  (We spent at least $25,000 beyond the $150,000 deer management contract in legal fees plus butchering costs and having police personnel assigned to the program.)                 

#1  $101,000 in Salary Raises:   The Cost of Living dropped 2%! Some states lowered their minimum wage.  Most government workers across the country got no raises.  In Town and Country the Finance Commission recommended no raises for 2010.  Mayor Dalton submitted to the Board of Aldermen a Budget with no raises and three layoffs.  Two weeks later after the budget had been submitted Dalton added $101,000 for a 2% salary raise.  That amount would have saved the three jobs that were cut.     

TOP TEN BONEHEAD, STUPID OR SLEAZEY MOVES IN 2009:

#10  Tie…”The Reception is good” and “Unprofessional”  

# 9   TIE  Oh Those Ugly Stop Signs & City Stops Making Exact Recordings of Meetings

# 8  All Candidates Get Only 300 words. Except the mayor who gets 5 pages & 2,800 words 

# 7  Why Wasn’t My Name On That Bill?  Because You Voted Against It, Steve ! 

# 6   Attempting to Force the Sanders Hauling Companies Out of Business

#5   The “You Must be Mentally ill e-mail” sent on the bank’s email

#4   Mayor Claims to be Head of Police and then as Lobbyist Screws City Cops

#3   To Hell With the First Amendment…Please Sign our Code of Conduct then SHUTUP!

#2   Laying Off 3 city workers with $12.7m in general fund surplus & $16.5m overall surplus

#1   City Prosecutor and Judge Won’t Convict Drunk Drivers  

#10 TIE…THE RECEPTION IS GOOD and UNPROFESSIONAL:   A classic line by Mayor Dalton after calling Bill McClellan back to speak about firing three workers at Christmas due to budget cuts. At the time the city has a general fund surplus of $12.7 million and an overall surplus of $16.5 million.  Bill had written the adverse impact the layoffs were going to have on the three employees, including a single mother.  Here is what Bill wrote about the phone call:

“I called Dalton at the law firm Friday morning, and his secretary told me he was out of town. He called me later on his cell phone. He said the reception was good because he was on a ski lift.”

Let’s face it.  Bill McClellan is the last of a dying breed.  He is a big city newspaper Metro columnist who almost everybody reads.  He is to St. Louis what Mike Royko was to Chicago and Jimmy Breslin was to New York.  Not only is his column in the paper four times a week, he is on the most popular local television program once a week. 

So knowing all of this Fred Meyland-Smith goes up to him and calls him “Unprofessional” at a Board of Aldermen meeting that Bill is attending before writing a follow-up column.     Here’s what Bill wrote about Fred:

Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith spoke. "We have an obligation to be stewards of the public trust," he said.

That did not sound good for the employees.

That was at the working session prior to the regular meeting. As we filed into the auditorium for the regular meeting, Meyland-Smith approached me. He expressed his displeasure with the fact that in the first column, I had mentioned that Dalton was on a ski lift when he returned my call. Where he was when he spoke with you had nothing to do with anything, Meyland-Smith said.

I thought it was interesting, I said.

Unprofessional, said Meyland-Smith.

The regular meeting allows for public comment, and most of that had to do with the city's deer problem. There are too many of them. Several people spoke in favor of the deer. One woman referred to them as "God's gentlest creatures." The mayor mentioned that Meyland-Smith is chairman of the deer management task force.

That did not sound good for the deer.

Fred must not get the paper or watch much TV.

#9  THOSE UGLY STOP SIGNS:  In discussing to give a Beautification Grant to a subdivision (despite having budgeted no funds for such grants) Alderwoman Lynn Wright spoke on how she supported the trustees in wanting to remove an “UGLY” city stop sign and replace it with one on a non-breakaway round metal pole with a fleur-de-lis spike on top.  Alderwoman Nancy Avioli agreed with Lynn that regular city stop signs are ugly.  Perhaps we should plant tall bushes in front of them to hide the ugly signs?      

TIE #9  NO MORE AUDIO RECORDINGS OF MEETINGS: After buying and installing a audio system in the Board of Aldermen Chambers…the city clerk, with no input from the Board of Aldermen in 2009 stopped digitally recording Aldermanic Meetings and other meetings held in the chamber. Apparently there was a fear people would hear exactly what was being said.  The discontinuation of recording meetings came shortly after a Post-Dispatch reporter obtained a Aldermanic meeting recording for an article and lawyers for a Homeowners Association wanted to obtain the recording of an Architectural Review Board meeting.  Apparently it is best not to let the people know what is going on.         

#8  2,500 EXTRA WORDS:  The spring issue of the 2009 city newsletter arrived at homes two weeks before the municipal elections. The candidates were restricted to 300 words about their candidacy and I mean restricted to 300 words.  Mine was at 303 words for the mayor’s race and it was rejected. 

However immediately before the Candidate’s statements was a five-page section written by Mayor Jon Dalton, who was also a candidate. This ran a little more than 2,500 words and feature FIVE photos of Dalton.  It spoke to what a great job the mayor had been doing.      

#7:  WHY WASN’T MY NAME ON THAT BILL?: At a meeting in February of 2009 Alderman Steve Fons was upset that a new Trash Hauling bill was sponsored by me, Nancy Avioli and Phil Behnen, but his name was not on the bill.  After all he was the chairman of the Trash Task Force.  Before I could say anything, Nancy Avioli explained to Steve that we did not think he wanted his name on the bill SINCE HE VOTED AGAINST IT IN COMMITTEE!      

#6  THE ATTEMPTS TO FORCE THE SANDERS HAULING COMPANIES OUT OF BUSINESS:  In late 2008 after being appointed by the mayor as the chair of the Trash task Force, Steve Fons seemed to be doing his best to steer legislation toward having one trash hauler for the city, his!  The hauler would be under contract to the city but paid by you.  If that happened, the two small minority owned and operated Sanders Hauling Companies that had been here for 40 years would have been forced out of business because they were too small to serve the entire city.   

Two columns by Post-Dispatch columnist Sylvester Brown plus the loyal customers of Sanders caused the trash Task Force to reconsider earlier votes.  I was for allowing residents the personal choice for haulers with new requirements.  We had passed a resolution for this, only to have Steve take another vote while I was out of the country and shifted back to a single hauler. 

Mayor Dalton had received so many phone calls from irate residents who used Sanders that he wanted to forget reforming trash policies and disband his Trash Task Force. 

On January 26, 2009 after an Aldermanic meeting we held a Trash Task Force meeting to vote on a resolution to overturn the earlier vote.  It was snowing out and still over a dozen residents showed up to speak.  Fons first kept interrupting the citizens who were speaking.  Then he kept trying to end the meeting without a vote, saying the Public Works director was out plowing snow and we should not take a vote without him present. We did and Fons lost.  (more details see Newsletter 17 at http://johnhoffmann.net  )

Ironically both Sanders hauling Companies went out of business in 2009.  Charles Sanders hauling closed up shop in June when Charlie turned 80 and realized he did not want spend the last few years of his life driving a trash truck in Town and Country every day.  The Robert Sanders Company went under when three of the four partners who all drove trash trucks died within four months.  (This made Charlie’s decision seem that much wiser).      

#5  THE MENTAL ILLNESS E-MAIL:  After I talked at aldermanic meetings about how with the explosion of deer populations, you normally have the introduction of Lymes Disease.  I followed that up with an e-mail of an article on that subject. 

That caused Aldermen Steve Fons on March 12 to send me an e-mail that he copied to all the aldermen and a large number of the general public.  Steve suggested that I had contracted Lymes Disease while living in Maryland and that would explain my apparent mental illness.  Steve sent that missive out on the email account of his employer Regions Bank.  

This so upset one person (a Regions mortgage holder) that they sent an overnight letter to the President of Regions Bank.  He complained that the bank’s email system was being used in unsavory way in local political scrimmages.  Me?  I just sent an email to the Regions VP in charge of mortgage bankers to make the same complaint.  By the end of the year Steve was no longer working for Regions.  

#4  HEAD OF POLICE, THE BENEVOLENT LEADER KILLS POLICE PENSION BILL:  In his re-election campaign material Mayor Jon Dalton claimed he was the head of our police department.  As mayor of course the buck stops with him and in many other cases involving a different kind of buck things starts with him. But unlike me he does not hold a current valid Missouri Police Officer License. He was trying to take credit for the excellent interaction the police have with the community, something that has been developed for over 40 years, dating back to Chief Skip Delmar.      

At the same time he was claiming to be the head of our police department, as a lobbyist in Jefferson City he was representing the St. Louis Board of Police Commissioners and was successfully getting pension legislation for retired St. Louis cops killed.  Of course Jon was lobbying for the Republican Police Board appointed by Government Blunt and all the state senators and reps in St. Louis were Democrats, so Jon got former T&C Alderman and rookie State Representative, John Diehl to lead the charge on the house floor to kill any pension relief to retired St. Louis Cops.            

#3  ATTEMPTING TO IGNORE THE FIRST AMENDMENT: The Aldermen Code of Conduct, which Fred Meyland-Smith wrote up was a poor attempt to put an end to this newsletter. Old Fred first tried to introduce the CODE OF CONDUCT as a resolution, but was reluctantly informed by the city attorney that it probably was a violation of the First Amendment. 

That did not stop Fred, who apparently was not much of a fan of the Federalist Papers either (made the King look bad, don’t you know).  Fred next was allowed to use city meetings to endorse his Code of Conduct, which would not be a legal document, but a ladies and gentlemen’s agreement not to say any untoward things to the media or in print about fellow aldermen, citizens or businesses.  Everyone signed the Code of Conduct expect me.  The only public opinion voiced at any meetings was from two residents who were against it.  At one meeting when Aldermen Steve Fons screamed that I was a no good coward…Mariette Palmer stood up and accused Fons of being in violation of the Code of Conduct.           

Ald. Tim Welby at two different sessions referred to this Code as “Life 101”  it is interesting that Tim did not use the term “Ethics 101” as in November of 2009 he stipulated to a ruling from the Missouri Ethics Commission that he had been violating campaign finance and reporting laws since 2007. (Actually he violated them in 2006 also but was given a warning by the local elections Board instead of a fine plus two years probation he received in 2009.)   

#2 FIRING 3 EMPLOYEES AT HEIGHT OF RECESSION:  With a surplus of $12.7 in General Fund, plus $1.7m surplus in the Road Fund, a projected $1.7m surplus in the Capital Improvements Fund and a projected $387,000 surplus in the Parks and Storm Water Fund for a total surplus of $16.5 million, we canned three employees. While firing three employees we kept such items in the budget as Fireworks, free coffee for city employees and free beverages and snacks for the Aldermen.     

#1  ONLY CONVICTING 12.9% OF DWI DEFENDANTS IN CITY COURT:  It is the old “lawyers looking the other way” in city court when dealing with DWI cases.  Recently at a social event, someone I was sitting with from South County informed me that his grandson got a speeding ticket for doing 25 MPH over the speed limit, hired a lawyer and got it reduced to a $300 parking ticket.  Is this the kind of justice citizens in Town and Country want or deserve?  When dealing with drunk drivers it gets worse.

The case of John D. McGuire that was featured in the Post-Dispatch was a perfect example. McGuire was clocked doing 100 MPH on Highway 64/40, plus he was lane weaving.  He was stopped after exiting onto Hwy 141.  He is not just drunk, but VERY DRUNK.  He tested at .24% BAC or 3-times the legal limit.  The Town and Country city prosecutor and city judge believed Mr. McGuire was a perfect candidate for probation and no record of this conviction. 

It turns out the night Mr. McGuire pled guilty and got the special probation he was drunk in the courtroom.  The T&C police arrested him trying to drive off the parking lot and his BAC level was .19%.  Unfortunately for the judge and prosecutor I was sitting in the courtroom taking notes. 

McGuire then picked up two DWI cases in Chesterfield and one in Ladue.  All this time, his special probation was never revoked in Town and Country, even after he was convicted in State Court in Clayton for the parking lot DWI and given ANOTHER SPECIAL SUSPENDED IMPOSITION OF SENTENCE  PROBATION.  

First of all how do you give probation to anyone doing 100 MPH and testing three times the legal limit?  It turns out that Mr. McGuire is not an exception in Town and Country but the rule, as long as the DWI defendant hires a lawyer.  God forbid if a Pro Se defendant (say just laid off from their job) asked for a similar deal.  The prosecutor is hired by the mayor and the judge is appointed by the mayor.  That is where the buck stops.  

Currently the reality of DWIs in Town and Country is that the Police Department keeps winning awards for arresting them and the prosecutor and judge keep letting them go, only after emptying their wallets.  I don’t think this is what the residents want or expect for the city court, but it is certainly what they are getting.  

MAILBAG:  Emails arrive on a regular basis, but not so with actual letters.  To share an email with readers of this newsletter, it is just a quick click and paste. 

But real letters are different. Other than slick PR campaigns I have received 14 actual letters in the last 20 months, with six letters on the deer being at the top of the list. Two arrived commenting on my bill in 2008 to eliminate texting and cell phone use while driving, two on the trash issue, three unsigned letters (one calling me “nothing more than a city hoosier” during the last mayor’s race, one how the city prosecutor ought to be fired after the Post-Dispatch DWI article and one on how the mayor is in violation of Missouri Ethics laws) and this one after the first Bill McClellan column:    

Dear Mr. Hoffmann

I am 74 year old semi retired guy…

My part time job is with the City of Florissant.  I work 20 hours a week at the JFK recreation center as on off-hours director.

In 2009 we did not get a pay raise. In 2010 we will get a 3% decrease in salary.  

I’m all for it! We won’t have to layoff anybody.  Isn’t that the way life should be? Take care of your neighbor.

Please stick to your guns. …

Tom Kickham. 

Florissant, Missouri  

DEER CONTROL
From Florida….
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CARTOONS:
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Newest member of Mayor Dalton’s Green Team:
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From Charlotte Peters’ son:
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